PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, November 6, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, November 6, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

New Finance Director – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was very pleased to announce that, after an extensive search and interview process, he has appointed Lynne Barrett as the Town’s new Finance Director.  Mr. Sylvia described the traditional and non-traditional elements of the thorough process through which twenty qualified applicants were narrowed to the final selection of Ms. Barrett.  Mr. Sylvia reviewed Ms. Barrett’s list of qualifications and introduced her to the Board.

Ms. Barrett addressed the Board and thanked Mr. Sylvia for the opportunity to work for the Town of Plymouth.  Ms. Barrett described the interview process as lengthy and unique, giving her an opportunity to learn more about Plymouth and its financial status.

Selectman Malaguti made a motion that the Board waive the Board’s 15-day veto period on the Town’s Manager’s appointment of Ms. Barrett.   Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor, 5-0-0.

Licenses

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Sam Diego’s East Inc. d/b/a Sam Diego’s, 51 Main Street, requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License for live entertainment.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License for Sam Diego’s East, Incorporated. Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

For Habilitation Assistance:

· Curtis Pierson, 4 Reedville Road, Plymouth, MA 02360.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.  Issuance of the above license is subject to CORI Background check.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator License for Curtis Pierson.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· First Impressions, 310 Court Street, Lisa Fosdick, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for November 15, 2007 from 5:00 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. for a Business After Hours event to be held at 310 Court Street.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for First Impressions / Lisa Fosdick.    Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the September 18, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.

Legal Representation / College Pond Acquisition – The Board determined that the interest of the law firm of Kopelman & Paige will not adversely affect its representation of the Town as it pertains to the title insurance policy in the matter of the College Pond Property acquisition, and give its consent to such representation by Kopelman & Paige.

Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Rose H. Forbes to the remaining citizen-at-large seat on the Energy Committee, for a term effective through June 30, 2009.

Mass Recycles Paper! Resolution – The Board supported and adopted a resolution in support of the Mass Recycles Paper! Campaign.

Public Comment
There were no citizens who wished to address the Board during public comment.
Update on Community Preservation
Mr. Sylvia explained that the presentation on Community Preservation projects would be postponed to a later meeting.

Solid Waste Options
Mr. Sylvia introduced the Department of Public Works’ presentation on future options for the Town’s Solid Waste Management Program.  Mr. Sylvia recommended that, after the presentation, the Board provide some direction on how it would like the DPW to proceed.

Kerin McCall, DPW Environmental Technician, provided the Board with a presentation on the Town’s FY2007 Recycling & Solid Waste activities, accomplishments, and recommended options for the disposal of solid waste.
Ms. McCall reviewed the Town’s existing program and contract with SEMASS, whom the Town pays to dispose of its solid waste.  The Town, she pointed out, will continue to pay SEMASS $22.53 per ton of solid waste through 2014, but when the contract expires in 2014, the cost per ton is expected to increase significantly.  Ms. McCall noted efforts to promote recycling in the Plymouth Public Schools, and she outlined the Solid Waste Program’s operating expenditures, capital expenditures, tipping fees, sticker fee program, and recycling revenues.

Ms. McCall then presented three options (and their accompanying fees and expenditures) for the future of the Town’s Solid Waste Management Program:
· Option 1:  Existing Program 

· Option 2:  Pay-As-You-Throw/Drop Off

· Option 3:  Pay-As-You-Throw/Curbside Pickup

Option 1: Existing Program
Ms. McCall outlined the Town’s existing sticker program and noted that it is funded by a flat fee structure where all residents pay the same amount to dispose of their garbage, regardless of how much they produce.  Through this system, she said, there is no incentive to reduce trash or recycle.  The current Solid Waste Enterprise Fund is not self-sustaining, Ms. McCall explained, and the FY2009 sticker fee will need to be increased to $137 in order to cover the costs to operate the program and dispose of the Town’s waste tonnage.

Ms. McCall discussed some of the opportunities and challenges that the continuance of the existing program will present.  For example, she said, an electronic license reader is scheduled to be installed at the South Street Transfer Station that will help to prevent illegal dumping, but it will not help to significantly reduce tonnage or increase recycling.   Ms. McCall discussed in further detail the projected costs the Town will incur when the SEMASS contract ends in 2014, estimating a sticker fee of $255 if the Town continues with its existing flat fee program.
Option 2: Pay-As-You-Throw/Drop Off

Ms. McCall reiterated that the Town can significantly reduce its Solid Waste costs by reducing its waste tonnage and by increasing its recycled goods.  The Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) concept, she said, is a unit-based program that encourages recycling with an economic incentive to limit waste disposal.  Through the PAYT Drop-Off program, Ms. McCall explained, the Town’s existing transfer stations are utilized, and residents pay a lower, flat entry fee for their waste disposal sticker (estimated at $66) and a per-bag fee for each bag disposed at the transfer station (estimated at $1 per 33 gallon bag).  Residents can purchase the bags, as needed, at a variety of local stores, she said, thereby allowing residents to spread their waste disposal costs over the course of the year.

Ms. McCall reviewed comparison charts that illustrated how the usage-based PAYT program would affect the costs of waste disposal for both the Town and the Town’s residents.  In addition, she noted that the Department of Environmental Protection offers a startup grant of up to $4 per household (approximately $50,000) to municipalities who implement a PAYT program.   Ms. McCall also discussed environmental benefits of implementing a PAYT program and pointed to data from other towns showing clear evidence of increased recycling as a result of implementing PAYT.  
Option 3: Pay-As-You-Throw/Curbside
Option 3, Ms. McCall explained, would implement the PAYT concept but with the convenience of curbside pick-up for trash and recycling.  One transfer station would remain open for yard waste, white goods, recycling, and missed trash pickups, she said, and a private contractor would operate the curbside pick-up program.   The fee system would be hybrid, like PAYT Drop-Off, with residents paying a base fee (estimated at $210) and then a per-bag fee ($1 per 33 gallon bag).   Ms. McCall pointed out that PAYT Curbside was the option supported by vote of the Selectmen during their November 14, 2006 meeting.
Ms. McCall pointed out that, although the projected base fee for PAYT Curbside is notably higher than PAYT Drop-Off, there is an estimated savings to each resident of $125-$252 per year (based on a 5-10 mile round trip and 48.5¢/mile) in transportation costs to and from the transfer stations.  Plymouth residents, she said, use an estimated 205,405 gallons of gas per year traveling to the transfer stations, and, thus, the efficiency of a PAYT Curbside program would provide environmental as well as cost-savings benefits.  Ms. McCall acknowledged that the challenge of implementing a curbside system in Plymouth is the Town’s size: 103 square miles with 415 miles of roadway.

Ms. McCall provided the Board with implementation timelines and possible capital needs for Options 2 and 3.  She reviewed charts and data comparing the cost to residents for the three options and presented a comparison of FY2009 Costs versus 2015 Costs (after the SEMASS contract expires).
Based on the economic data and environmental benefits, Ms. McCall offered the DPW’s recommendation that the Board begin a Pay-As-You-Throw Drop-Off program at the transfer stations in July, 2008 and shift to a Pay-As-You-Throw Curbside program in July, 2009 (with one transfer station remaining open).

Ms. McCall closed the presentation by bringing the Board’s attention to a survey her department conducted on the potential favorability of a PAYT program in Plymouth.  The survey, she said, was made available to the public at the transfer stations, library, Town Hall, and on the Town’s website.  Ms. McCall pointed out that the survey was intended to be informational and should not be considered a scientific representation of Plymouth public opinion.   The survey asked the following questions:

· Are you in favor of Pay-As-You-Throw?

· Would you consider paying more than the current transfer station fee if curbside pick up were provided?

· Do you consider the location of the existing transfer stations convenient?  If so, which is more convenient?

Two-hundred and forty-six (246) surveys were completed, Ms. McCall said, showing a general favorability to PAYT.   She reviewed the results of the survey and noted that the comment sections in the survey provided some of the most valuable feedback, showing that many residents need more information on the differing program options for the Town’s solid waste services.
Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. McCall and the DPW for their detailed presentation, and he opened the presentation to discussion from the Board.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked if there could be any flexibility with the base and per bag fees, i.e. raising the price of the bag to lower the cost of the base entry fee.  Ms. McCall responded that, to be eligible for the DEP grant, the Town must set a base fee that will cover a substantial amount of the program’s operating costs.  
Selectman Machado offered his support for the PAYT Drop-Off option and expressed concerns with a PAYT Curbside program operated by a private contractor, to whose prices he does not want the taxpayers to be held.  He questioned how the Town might justify providing trash pick-up on roads that it will not plow.
DPW Director Roger Hammond responded that, under the PAYT Curbside proposal, the Town would not provide trash pick-up on private roads that are not classified as “used and maintained.”  Those residents who are not eligible for pick-up, he said, would have the opportunity to bring their waste to the one transfer station that would remain open as part of the plan. 
Selectman Malaguti echoed Vice Chairman Loewenberg’s sentiments and suggested that the DPW revise its proposal with a reduced base fee and an increased bag fee.  The $50,000 DEP grant, he said, is too insignificant to warrant the dictating of our fees.   He expressed support for the PAYT concept, noting that he has significantly reduced the amount of trash produced from his household since making a more concerted effort to recycle.

Chairman Quintal noted that he anticipates significant cost increases in 2014, when the SEMASS contract expires.  While he appreciates the intent of the survey, he said, it may be time to put the solid waste issue on the ballot, and let the voters decide on options like curbside pick-up or a Town-operated, central, state-of-the-art disposal facility.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg voiced support for the PAYT Drop-Off option, noting her concerns about curbside pick-up and the potential for unsecured trash to become strewn along Plymouth’s streets.
Mr. Hammond noted that the necessary capping of the South Street transfer station is looming in approximately 3 years, and the Town will need to consider accommodations to reflect its closing within the impending time frame.  In response to Chairman Quintal’s comments, Mr. Hammond said that a state-of-the-art disposal facility is an option that the Town could investigate.  In response to Vice Chairman Loewenberg’s concerns about PAYT Curbside, Mr. Hammond noted that the Town would have the option to provide secured garbage totes to residents, but at an added cost that would need to be built into the curbside contract.
Selectman Machado expressed interest in a Town-run state-of-the-art disposal facility and asked if Mr. Hammond could look further into the permitting process for such a project.  There are 6.5 acres of County property adjacent to the Plymouth Police Station, Selectman Machado noted, that could be used as a possible site for the facility.  Mr. Hammond responded that he could investigate a facility at that site as an option, but that negotiations would be necessary between the Town and the County about the acreage.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public.  
Paul Mcalduff voiced support for the PAYT Drop-Off option, noting that, as a long-time recycling volunteer at the Cedarville transfer station, he has seen the abuse of the flat-fee system.  He suggested that the Board lower the PAYT base fee and raise the per bag fee to further promote recycling and deter abuse of the Town’s solid waste services. 

Frank Killorin noted that Plymouth Sustainable has offered assistance with data collection and education around recycling and waste disposal options.   Mr. Killorin said that he would speak further with Mr. Sylvia about the offer to see if the Town would be interested. 

Ken Buechs expressed support for PAYT but noted his concerns about the costs associated with curbside pick-up.  Mr. Buechs stressed the need for trash enforcement both at the gates of the transfer stations and along Plymouth’s roadways.
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town is anticipating further assistance from the DEP Task Force and MCI inmates while DPW staff continues to double its efforts on litter pick-up throughout town.
Loring Tripp expressed support for the PAYT concept without curbside pick-up.  
Selectman Malaguti made a motion that the Board support Pay-As-You-Throw Drop-Off for one year with the stipulation that the base/flat fee be lowered and the per bag fee be raised.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Recreation Fields in South Plymouth – Selectman Machado inquired about the status of the proposal from Rodney Finlay and South Plymouth Youth Football to construct a recreation area in South Plymouth, on a 30-acre parcel situated behind Indian Brook Elementary School.  
Mr. Hammond responded that he, Mr. Sylvia, and Recreation Director Barry DeBlasio are working closely with Mr. Finlay to investigate the best uses and facilities for the site.  Mr. Hammond noted that Town staff planned to meet with Mr. Finlay and various Plymouth sporting organizations on November 14, 2007 to discuss the proposal.

Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study – Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia if Town Counsel could provide the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee with a list of the necessary legal steps to bring forth their one-way proposal for Main Street.

County Court House Facilities – Chairman Quintal noted that he has been inundated with calls regarding the conservation restriction on the County Farm and the future use of the former Plymouth County Court House facilities in downtown Plymouth.  He asked that the County Commissioners and the Friends of the Plymouth Farm be invited to meet with the Board to discuss these matters and clarify the positions of each group.

Expressing concerns about the Town’s ability to maintain additional facilities, Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia to clarify the Town’s rumored interest in the purchase of the former Court House building.   Mr. Sylvia confirmed that Planning Director Lee Hartmann and Community Development Director Bruce Arons are investigating potential opportunities for the Town to purchase the historic Court House.  Mr. Arons and Mr. Hartmann, Mr. Sylvia noted, will bring their findings and a final recommendation to the Board.

New Business

Response During Northeaster – Chairman Quintal noted that he stopped by the Town’s Emergency Operations Center during the northeaster over the weekend.  He commended the staff of the Emergency Operations Center, Police Department, Fire Department, Harbormaster, and DPW for a job well done during a difficult storm.
Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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